Beach Beefs
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Eyes Right

Topsail Beach, NC -  For the past 15 years I have been coming to this narrow strip of  beach sandwiched between the Atlantic Ocean and the Intercoastal Waterway.  During that period there have been four major hurricanes which have struck the area, two being direct hits.  The devastation from those storms was widespread, with entire blocks of homes and businesses literally disappearing.

 But how quickly we forget.  Much of the island has been rebuilt, and lots which were initially declared “unbuildable” now have pilings being driven into the ground for new structures.  A federal organization, CAMA, established to protect the shoreline by ensuring that new buildings meet minimum setback distances from the oceanfront, has obviously been co-opted and/or emasculated by market forces. New construction is taking place ridiculously close to the ocean’s edge.

Land prices, which went south immediately following the hurricanes, are now skyrocketing.  Just two years ago, I signed a contract on a home here for $370,000.  We then decided not to move here, and were able to void the contract.  Last month the same home sold for $1,400,000.  New construction beach houses on the island now start at $650,000, and these are not oceanfront or on the inland waterway.  Those run over a million dollars.

Among the winners of this insanity are the local public servants who have seen property tax income increase three-fold.  What had been a rather laid-back police force with a single cruiser, now boasts four new SUVs and several new deputies supported by the windfall tax revenues.  

Other changes have been on the water.  While kayaking on the inland waterway, I was continually assaulted by scores of water scooters, many being driven at high speeds.  The operators ranged in age from very old to very young, but the common denominator was a casual disregard for anyone else on the water.  By very young, I mean 12 years old.  That is the legal age which one must attain in North Carolina to operate one of these ski jets.  Imagine a 12 year old at the controls of a projectile flying at you at speeds on the water of over 30 miles an hour!  

There has been movement in the North Carolina General Assembly to increase the minimum age to operate these high-speed watercraft to 14, but it has not yet been signed into law.  One lawmaker gushed that this move will ensure that the ski jet operators will now be “more mature.”  Apparently this legislator hangs around different 14 year olds than the ones I see daily where I teach high school.

In spite of these annoyances, there remains the unmistakably unique allure of the beach.  Neither real estate developers nor wacko jet ski drivers can take away the rush which takes your breath during a walk at ocean’s edge on the deserted beaches along the southern end of the island.  That is why I keep coming back.

I thought you might like to know.

